Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

Nov. 9, 2023
Call to Order

Chairman Mary Heywood called the Nov. 9, 2023, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:30p.m.  The meeting was conducted via Zoom and in-person.
Welcome
Chairman Heywood welcomed everyone to the meeting. Board member Patricia Heaney participated via Zoom. Board members participating in person were Margie Brine, Steve Black, Gary Larson, John Smith, Tim Schulte, Duane Kraettli, Vic Stratman, Ray Schwartze, Darryl Griffin, Joey Auxier, Tom Coots, Kent Bagnall, Sean Wilson, John Money, Shane Anselm and Mary Heywood. MRPC staff attending in person were Bonnie Prigge, Samantha Sherman, Linda Loughridge, Tammy Snodgrass, Caitlin Jones and Linda Carroll. MRPC staff member Donald Keeney participated via Zoom. Payton Ruddy with Rep. Mark Alford’s office participated via Zoom.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items were presented for approval:

a. Minutes – Sept. 14, 2023

b.
Local Review



     None.

c. State Review

   None.


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 


grant reviews weekly. Staff is sharing reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff, or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

d.  Contracts 

• Phelps Connections for Seniors, Inc.
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter 
into a technical assistance contract for grant writing for various grants as 
identified by Phelps Connections for Seniors, Inc., and for MRPC’s chairman 
and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents. 
• Maries County

Permission is requested for MRPC’s executive director to sign the Maries County 
Hazard Mitigation Plan contract between MRPC, SEMA and Maries County. 
• Crawford County

Permission is requested for MRPC’s executive director to sign the Crawford 
County 
Hazard Mitigation Plan contract between MRPC, SEMA and Crawford 
County. 
• U.S. Department of Transportation
Permission is requested for MRPC’s executive director to enter into a grant 
agreement with the U.S. Department of Transportation for the FY23 Safe Streets 
for All Action Planning grant, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive 
director to sign any necessary documents.

• Missouri Department of Natural Resources
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chair/executive director to enter into a grant 
agreement to host three climate reduction planning meetings to gather input for 
possible projects to be included in the statewide climate pollution reduction plan, 
and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary 
documents.

• Lake Ozark Council of Local Governments

Permission is requested for MRPC’s executive director/chairperson to enter into 
contractual agreements with the Lake Ozark Council of Local Governments for 
general transportation planning assistance to comply with the LOCLG Work Plan 
with MODOT and general coordination of necessary activities, and for MRPC’s 
chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents. 
• Lake Ozark Council of Local Governments

Permission is requested for MRPC’s executive director/chairperson to enter into 
contractual agreements with the Lake Ozark Council of Local Governments 
completion of the Barnett Active Community of Living Program plan through 
MDHSS grant, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any 
necessary documents. 
• Lake Ozark Council of Local Governments

Permission is requested for MRPC’s executive director/chairperson to enter into 
contractual agreements with the Lake Ozark Council of Local Governments 
completion of the Human Services Transportation Plan, through MODOT, and 
for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary 
documents. 
Vic Stratman made a motion to approve the consent agenda with noted additions; Shane Anselm seconded. The motion carried. 
Presentation: Floodplain Management: Local Government Responsibilities, Tammy Snodgrass, MRPC Assistant Director/Environmental Programs Director
Tammy provided an update on floodplain management and discussed local government responsibility.
She informed the board that the NFIP, National Floodplain Insurance Program, was created by legislation in 1968 after it became too expensive for private insurance companies to write flood policies. The program has two main policy goals: 1) to reduce the risk of future flood damage by limiting construction in flood prone areas, and 2) to offer affordable primary flood insurance to all property owners in a floodplain. The long-term objective is to reduce federal expenditure on disaster assistance after floods.

Tammy reported that as of January 2023, NFIP owed $20 billion of its $30 billion borrowing limit. Most of this debt occurred in the last 10 years, after the catastrophic flooding seasons in 2005, 2012 and 2017, which caused a rise in insurance rates. Currently, the NFIP is paying $1 million per day in interest.
She said that federal law mandates that all federally backed mortgages for structures located in special flood hazard (SFHA) areas must carry a minimum level of flood insurance. SFHAs are designated by FEMA and are identified through the creation of flood insurance rate maps (FIRMs). All NFIP participating jurisdictions are required by FEMA to formally adopt these FIRMs, along with a set of ordinances that restrict development, in order to limit the risk to any development within these areas. Tammy said FIRMs have evolved over the years from paper maps to digital products showing mostly undesignated zones, to the newest project that will designate base flood elevation at all points with the SFHA. She explained that base flood elevation is the projected elevation of the water level during 1% chance flood events, also known as hundred-year floods. Tammy pointed out that there have been five hundred-year floods in the last 10 years and one that was designated a 500-year flood in our region. These new FIRMs, which are being created by the RISK map project, are on schedule to be completed across the country by 2030.
FEMA has developed new on-line tools for jurisdictions to use for floodplain management. With the development of these new tools, FEMA will focus on ensuring that jurisdictions are using these tools and working closely with local construction to see that floodplain ordinances are being enforced.
Tammy explained that basic floodplain requirements include:

· Local Government is required to monitor floodplain to insure there is no non-permitted development occurring.
· What has to be permitted? Any construction; repairs, renovations and updates; replacing existing rock and bank stabilization; repairing/replacing fixtures, HVAC, water heater, plumbing, outlets.
· New structures and structures that have been improved more than 50% of their value must be elevated above the base flood elevation and follow construction requirements for structures built in the floodplain.
· Older structures built before the city adopted the floodplain ordinance may remain non-compliant until they have substantial damage or substantial improvements of more than 50% of value. At that point they must meet all the ordinance requirements.

· Insured property owners can get Increased Cost of Compliance funds to elevate, move or demolish a structure.
Tammy also discussed the cost of non-compliance. If a community fails to correct floodplain management non-compliance issues in a timely manner, the FEMA regional manager can place the community on probation. Flood insurance policies can still be issued or renewed. However, every policy owner in the community will be charged a $50 monthly surcharge. If a community is put on suspension, no NFIP flood insurance policies can be issued or renewed.
Tammy said private insurance companies have re-entered the flood insurance area over the last 10 years. However, there are some major differences between NFIP and private flood insurance. Private flood insurance is very costly in most states; Missouri is not one of those states. She said that private insurance companies can drop a policy for any reason and if a homeowner has a federally backed mortgage, the property can be foreclosed on if insurance coverage lapses. NFIP must extend flood insurance to all properties. Tammy mentioned that there is a risk that private insurance will cherry-pick the properties in SFHA with the most desirable risk profiles thereby forcing the price of NFIP insurance up and reducing the program’s ability to repay its debt to the Treasury.
Tammy presented some recommendations for those cities and counties with communities in a floodplain. She said communities need to designate a floodplain manager and see that they are thoroughly trained. Communities should be proactive in floodplain development and take advantage of the on-line planning tools as well as investing time and money to meet floodplain requirements.
Tammy informed board members that prior to the new maps, MRPC was able to help cities and counties fulfill the basic responsibilities of the NFIP. With the adoption of the new maps, those responsibilities will increase. There will need to be more inspections of development and more involvement in the planning and construction. She said that our current contracts don’t provide enough funding to conduct the additional inspections, oversight and up-front planning now expected by FEMA. Tammy said that with the new data from the maps and the on-line suite of tools, MRPC will be able to provide more guidance for development and construction but that jurisdictions will need to be proactive in using those tools with every floodplain permit application that comes in.
Update from State and Federal Legislators:

Payton Ruddy with Rep. Mark Alford’s office:

Ms. Ruddy reported there wasn’t much activity at the moment. She did mention that Mike Johnson was elected new Speaker of the House, and that Congress is working on appropriations bills and trying to get the budget completed by Nov. 17.
External Relations Committee: Darryl Griffin, chairperson
Darryl Griffin reported on External Relations activities as follows:  

The committee reviewed the results of the annual dinner survey, and the consensus was that it was a good event.
The committee discussed the at-large vacancies for small business and minorities. There was one candidate, Tai Kimes, presented to fill the minorities position. Darryl made a recommendation to appoint her to fill that open position.
Sean Wilson made a motion to approve appointing Tai Kimes as the at-large for minorities representative. Ray Schwartze seconded. The motion carried.

The committee reviewed the State Legislative Survey responses that were received. Not many were returned, and the committee agreed they would like to see more participation.

The committee briefly discussed the Federal Legislative Priorities survey that will be going out soon.
Staff provided a handout on legislative updates.

Operations Committee: Sean Wilson, vice chairman
Sean Wilson reported on operations activities as follows:
The committee reviewed MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ended Oct. 31, 2023. 

Joey Auxier made a motion to approve the financials for the period ending Oct. 31, 2023. Darryl Griffin seconded. The motion carried.
Although the annual dinner financials are not yet finalized, the cost for the event exceeded the budget. The proceeds from the silent auction should offset the overage.

Staff reviewed the recommendations of the membership dues investment committee. Bonnie informed the board that MRPC had gone almost 15 years without an increase in dues. The four-year increase proposal that was adopted in 2018 was put on hold during the first year of COVID and became a five-year increase. 
Below is a summary of the proposed dues increase:

	YR 1 (FY 24-25) 

—Counties per capita rate would increase from 54.59¢ to 60¢ (approximately 

10% increase) with a 2% increase in YR 2 (FY 25-26). 

	— Cities with a population of less than 10,000 per capita rate would increase from 71.03¢ to 85¢ 

(approximately 20% increase) with a 2% increase in YR 2. 

	–—Create a new category for cities with a population of 10,000 or more with the per capita rate 

increasing from 71.03¢ to 72.5¢ (approximately 1% increase) with a 2% increase in YR 2. 

	— Minimum dues would increase from $300.50 to $400.00 (approximately 33% increase) 

with a 2% increase in YR 2. This impacts cities with population of less than 471. 

	• Interim decennial census years, the American Census Survey population estimates will be used, 

same as it has been done under the current dues structure. However, with the proposed structure, cities or 

counties population used for the purposes of assessing dues will remain the same in population 

decline periods.

	• Basic Membership allocated hours remain at 15 per city and 18 per county 

	• Buy-up options remain the same for Enhanced level increase 25¢ per capita over basic level f

or an additional 6 hours 

	• Buy-up options remain the same for Prime level increase 50¢ per capita over basic level for an 

additional 12 hours 

	• The proposed structure will support the current match requirements, 1.5% operating goal and, 

approximately, a 30% grant writer 

	• Proposed structure and revenue generated excludes Sullivan and Richland -- assuming they will 

continue to not participate.
YR 2 (FY 25-26) – 2% increase on county and city per capita dues and minimum dues.
 

This dues structure would be revisited by the board in FY 25-26. If anyone had any concerns, they were 

asked to contact Bonnie.


Linda Loughridge mentioned that she currently has two vacancies in her department (fiscal/loans) and will soon have a third vacancy when another staff member retires. She is currently in the process of trying to fill those two vacancies.
Planning Committee: Joey Auxier
Joey Auxier reported on planning activities as follows:

Orin Pogue reviewed the upcoming CEDS update meeting dates and time. The committee reviewed and discussed the CEDS invite list. Orin reviewed the scope of work for the Safe Streets for All S4A grant, which MRPC received from the U.S. Department of Transportation. This is a two-year planning grant. Orin reviewed some of the planning activities that MRPC will complete for the Lake Ozark Council of governments (LOCLG) due to its current lack of available staff.
Bonnie added that the LOCLG had no staff as of Oct. 31, 2023 and the organization had reached out to the state association for assistance to keep projects going until staff could get hired. She said she had been asked to work with them on transportation projects. The organization had completed a transit plan survey, but no meetings have been held. Bonnie said they need to complete the TAC prioritization. 

Bonnie informed the board that the LOCLG had received funds through an MDHSS grant but need assistance completing the Active Community Living plan for the city of Barnett. 
She said she hopes to be able to complete the projects for LOCLG in a six-month timeframe.

Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC): Bonnie Prigge, MRPC Executive Director

Bonnie Prigge reported on transportation activities as follows:

Bonnie said she informed the committee that county level meetings to discuss transportation issues have been taking place over the last few weeks. She said meetings still to be held included those scheduled in Crawford and Osage counties. 

The TAC will meet on Dec. 14 to discuss priorities and Bonnie reminded the board that it is critical that the three primaries for each county be present.

She also provided a handout of the 20 TAP projects in the Central District which received funding. Six of those projects were in the Meramec Region. Those projects were:

· State Tech – Sidewalks on US 50 and Route CC

· Waynesville – Historic Route 66 Sidewalk

· Gasconade County – Rock Island Trail

· Hermann – Hermann 4th Street Connection Project

· Dent county – Courthouse Square Sidewalks

· Potosi – Community Connection Sidewalk
Housing Board:  Vic Stratman, chairman
Vic reported the board approved the financials. The board also reviewed the by-laws and proposed updates. Those updates were approved.
Donald Keeney provided an update on the number of units leased and status of FSS and homeownership participants.
Environmental: Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director/Environmental Programs Manager
Tammy reported the state is developing a state plan on how it will spend Missouri’s $250 million grant to reduce greenhouse gases. She said she is looking for project ideas such as tree planting, food waste reduction and composting activities. If a project isn’t in the plan, it won’t be funded, she said. Tammy said there will be three Climate Pollution Reduction meetings, held in November, to gather feedback for DNR’s plan. All will be in-person with a Zoom option available.
A handout on environmental activities was provided.
Business Loans:  Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer
Linda reported the next full MRDC board meeting will be held Dec. 13 at noon. In addition to current financials, the board reviewed the SBA annual report and MRDC audit. She said interest rates for the 20-year and 25-year loans increased slightly.
With the departure of Maria Bancroft, anyone needing a small business loan should contact Linda Loughridge.
A handout on loan activity was provided.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation (MCEC): Vic Stratman
No report was given.

Meramec Regional Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
Bonnie reported the next MRCF meeting is scheduled for Dec. 12.
She also informed the board that the community grant program is now open, and information can be found on the CFO website. The deadline to apply is January 31, 2024.

Chairman’s Report


No report was given. 
Executive Director’s Report
Bonnie thanked the city of Hermann, Gasconade County and Tim Schulte for their help with the Annual Dinner and with fundraising efforts. She also said the support from MRPC’s Gasconade County friends was appreciated.
Other topics she touched on included:

· MS&T Engineering Management class – Students worked on projects for the city of Bourbon and will be sharing their ideas with the community on Nov. 17. Bonnie said the class will be looking for another city with projects for students to study. Cities and counties can partner on projects. An email with more information will be shared in the upcoming weeks.

· Broadband – The second broadband summit meeting was held on Tuesday in Jefferson City.  The broadband study looks at 43 counties and 15 clusters and Bonnie said she believes that there will be information on five of the Meramec Region counties where service is below the federal minimum. Conversations will be held with the county broadband committee and with area internet service providers. More information will be shared as it becomes available.
· The MPRC and PHA offices will be closed tomorrow for Veterans Day. Although it’s not a holiday, the offices will also be closed the day after Thanksgiving.
· MS&T received an EDA Tech Hub grant to continue its research into critical minerals and pulling rare earth minerals from mining tailings. Seven regional planning commissions are helping with community support. Meramec Region is among those.
· Sunset Law Training – Bonnie said she is working with MML to arrange for training, probably in early December. She said the city of Belle has requested training and that more information will follow.
Adjourn
Vic Stratman made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:50 p.m.; Sean Wilson seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Mary Heywood, chairman
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